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From: Steve Royan 
Sent: Wednesday, June 09, 2021 8:20 PM
To: Mayor; Councillor Everitt, Frank; Councillor Frizzell, Garth; Councillor Krause, Murry; Councillor 

McConnachie, Terri; Councillor Ramsay, Cori; Councillor Sampson, Kyle; Councillor Scott, Susan; 
Councillor Skakun, Brian; 311; devserv; Connelly, Maureen

Subject: Request for Comment CP1001169 - Bylaw No. 9184
Attachments: Southridge Ave Rezoning Opposition R1.pdf; Opposition to Proposed Land Use Change: 

Southridge Avenue; Staff Report to Council 2008.pdf

This email originated from outside the organization. Do not click on links or open attachments unless you recognize and trust the sender and know 
the content is safe. 

Good Evening City of Prince George Representatives, 

Please find attached my letter of concern in response to the request for comment CP100169 ‐ Bylaw No. 9184, as well 
as some referred to documents. 

Sincerly, 
Steve Royan 

2954 Vista Ridge DR 
Prince George, BC   V2N 0A5 

Redacted 

Redacted 
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REZONING OPPOSITION – SOUTHRIDGE AVENUE 
Steve Royan |

June 9, 2021 

City of Prince George: 

I write this letter in response to the Request for Comment regarding proposal 
OCP Amendment application No. CP1001169, Bylaw No. 9184 and Rezoning 
Amendment application No. RZ100694, Bylaw No. 9185. It is also a follow-up 
from my e-mail sent to the City of Prince George on May 5, 2021 (attached as 
reference). 
 
I would like to start off by saying, I am in favor and support development so that 
cities can grow and thrive. But that development needs to the correct 
development, in the correct areas, with the required and adequate 
infrastructure to support it. I have seen this done properly firsthand in the cities 
of Delta and Kamloops BC. Based on my 18 years of being a Prince George 
resident, I question whether the same level of due diligence, planning and care 
is being achieved. 
 
I attended the virtual open house that was held May 26, 2021. I appreciate that 
the event was held, but it also raised many new concerns that I was not initially 
aware of, which many of my neighbours identified. Also, some of the responses 
received highlighted areas of concern. 
 

A. A request for a record of the approved Rezoning Application to change 
area G from 100% single family to multi-family was made. All that I have 
received is the Staff Report to Council from Tiina Watt dated February 8, 
2008 (attached as reference). Is this the approved amendment? Why 
was the OCP then not updated? 
 
The rezoning application did not fit form of the neighbourhood. Second, 
it came only 2 years after the OCP was issued final, why the sudden 
need for a change?. It’s been over 13 years since the application was 
made and nothing still… Third, I have not received a documented 
record of the approval. I make this request at this time.  
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B. Infrastructure Roads – I raised the question of why new roads connecting 
down to Domano Blvd, St. Lawrence Ave and even up to Hwy 16 are not 
being considered at this time. The response I got contradicted what is 
noted in the city records. L&M Engineering responded that additional 
road and arterial road connections are only added when the 
development reaches the boundaries of those new roads. The South 
sides of Southridge and Vista Ridge are not collector or arterial roads. 
Without adding new road connections, all the construction traffic and 
new residential traffic will be forced down these residential streets in 
addition to the existing traffic load. Vista Ridge already has issues with 
traffic on it which elevate safety issues. The intersection of St. Lawrence 
Ave and Southridge Ave is a safety concern, seeing children and 
residents cross it regularly to enter and leave the area, and specifically 
young children walking to school at Southridge Elementary. 
 
The record of note comes from the same Staff Report referenced in item 
A. above: 
 

 
 
 

 
 

The referenced Glen Lyon Way extension has never been built. The 
location of the prosed change from single to multi-family is not at the 
entrance of a new neighbourhood. It is being proposed to be situated in 
the middle of an existing single family zone. It would make make sense to 
develop the land in area 2 as single family, and leave the multi-family 
development to a later phase, in the already approved zone, closer to 
where a new road, which at that time would be justified to build. 
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C. Increased safety concerns for our families due to increased automobile 
traffic – I do not believe the statistics that were presented by L&M 
Engineering. The basis that was used may not accurately reflect current 
standards or impact. Also, it was not clear how COVID was taken into 
account regarding the assessment. A lot of people are not going out 
and/or are working from home. We hopefully will be on the other side of 
the pandemic tunnel and expect a regular life to recommence. That 
would be more traffic. 
 

D. It was claimed by L&M there was no statistics or reports on the effect of 
multi-family homes on single family dwellings. A simple Google search 
quickly contradicts that statement. I would like to see the city consult a 
professional expert on this subject. 

 
E. Taking away designated park area from our families which deviates from 

the originally approved neighbourhood plan. I used an example at the 
University Heights development where a planned school, then park were 
completely abandoned. The response that I received was that the 
happenings at that development do not have any barring on this 
proposed change. That is simply short sighted and misleading. 
Designated greenspace and/or park areas are essential to communities. 
If area 1 is rezoned, then it only shows that planned park area for this 
development is disregarded for wealth and capital gain at the expense 
of residents in that area. 
 

F. The existing sewer and water infrastructure is a major concern for the 
existing residents. It has been noted that several breaks and incidents 
have occurred, in the relatively new development. A proper assessment 
of the infrastructure that the existing and new development is necessary 
to determine the effect of the increase use of the new development. 
Without proactively assessing and addressing issues in order to mitigate 
them, the city will bare the exponential cost to repair and address them 
in a reactionary fashion. 

 
G. Capacity concerns on area schools, specifically Southridge Elementary, 

that could be exacerbated with a multi-family dwelling zone. It was 
noted that the School District No. 57 has been consulted on the impact 
of new residential developments in the area. L&M stated that there is a 
plan for Southridge Elementary should expansion be required. I would 
like to know what those plans are. Teaching young children in a farm of 
portables creates a whole other slew of issues and concerns. 
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I sincerely hope the City takes our concerns seriously. I look forward to the 
opportunity to engage directly now and/or at an open public hearing where 
all those who want to be heard can bring forth their thoughts and concerns. 
 
Sincerely, 

Steve Royan 

Redacted 

Redacted 




























